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ORDINANCE 2012-675
AN ORDINANCE REGARDING CHAPTER 745 (ADDRESSING AND STREET NAMING REGULATIONS) ORDINANCE CODE; RENAMING CYPRESS DRIVE WHICH EXTENDS A DISTANCE OF 821 FEET FROM SAN PABLO ROAD SOUTH TO CHERRY AVENUE IN COUNCIL DISTRICT 3 TO “COCOANUT ROAD”; DIRECTING THE LEGISLATIVE SERVICES DIVISION TO FORWARD THIS ORDINANCE TO THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT; PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

WHEREAS, it has come to the attention of the Addressing Section of the Planning and Development Department that Cypress Drive which extends east from San Pablo Road South approximately 821 feet to Cherry Avenue should be changed to a new street name; and 

WHEREAS, on November 30, 2011 the 911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee determined that 1670 Cocoanut Road should be changed to a San Pablo Road South address to properly reflect its true access to San Pablo Road South.  A copy of the minutes of the public meeting is attached hereto as Exhibit 1; and

WHEREAS, due to updated information, Planning and Development Department Staff learned that a developer is currently constructing a new apartment complex on San Pablo Road South. Roadway improvements surrounding the apartment project will cause Cypress Drive to be constructed to connect to Cocoanut Road which will require a name change to Cocoanut Road to identify the entire road length under a single road name; and 

WHEREAS, specifically, when the developer completes the improvements to Cypress Drive, it will connect to Cocoanut Road at the intersection of Cherry Avenue, and be one continuous road; and

WHEREAS, the existing road configuration and name for Cypress Drive may potentially create confusion and may cause a delay in an emergency situation and correct street name addressing is essential; and

WHEREAS, on March 15, 2012, the Planning and Development Department staff notified the property owners of the four (4) affected properties, and requested the property owners’ participation by attending a public meeting.  A copy of each letter is attached as Composite Exhibit 2; and 

WHEREAS, on April 4, 2012, a public meeting was held regarding the proposed street name change wherein 1 property owner attended the meeting, and made presentations to the Committee. A copy of the summary of the minutes of the public meeting is attached as Exhibit 3; and

WHEREAS, on April 4, 2012, the 911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee determined that the public street name “Cypress Drive” which extends east from the intersection of San Pablo Road South and Cypress Drive approximately 821 feet to the intersection of Cherry Avenue and Cypress Drive, should be changed to “Cocoanut Road” in order to eliminate any potential confusion.  A copy of the minutes of the 911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee is attached hereto as Exhibit 3; and

WHEREAS, the street name change affects the street addresses of four (4) residential properties; and

WHEREAS, on September 26, 2012, the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission reviewed the recommendation of the 911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee, and made a determination that there was no historical impact.  A copy of the minutes and the approval of the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission is attached hereto as Exhibit 4; and 
WHEREAS, a copy of the map of the segment of “Cypress Drive” is attached hereto as Exhibit 5; and
WHEREAS, the provisions of Chapter 745 Ordinance Code, have been complied with in all respects; and
WHEREAS, the Council finds it appropriate to change the street name of the applicable segment of “Cypress Drive” to “Cocoanut Road”; now therefore
BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the City of Jacksonville:

Section 1.

“Cypress Drive” Renamed.  The name of “Cypress  Drive” which extends east from the intersection of San Pablo Road South and Cypress Drive approximately 821 feet to Cherry Avenue, in Council District 3 is hereby renamed “Cocoanut Road”, by which name such street shall be hereafter known and designated. A copy of the map of the renamed segment of “Cocoanut Road” is attached hereto as Exhibit 5.
Section 2.

Legislative Services Division directed to forward a copy to the Planning and Development Department.  The Chief of Legislative Services is directed to send a copy of this legislation once enacted to the Planning and Development Department, Addressing Unit, for processing, implementation, and coordination with 911 Emergency, Fire and Rescue Department, the Post Office and other affected agencies and organizations. 
Section 3.

Effective Date.

This ordinance shall become effective upon signature by the Mayor or upon becoming effective without the Mayor's signature.

Form Approved:

    /s/ Cherry A. Shaw
Office of General Counsel

Legislation Prepared By:
Cherry A. Shaw
G:\SHARED\LEGIS.CC\2012\Ord\Cocoanut-Cypress Street Name Change 110212.doc
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1747 and 1670 Cocoanut Road

Ellen Fales - The issue concerning the address of 1747 Cocoanut Road came to
our attention from CARE Issue 2010 — 111434 and JaxStar parcel Issue 1012. The
CARE issue identified the property could not be found in the CARE data System
and the JaxStar identified that the address is listed as 1747 Cocoanut Road but
the house faces on to Evergreen Drive.

In doing the research on this, the addressing issue of 1670 Cocoanut Road was
also discovered. (Pointing to a map) This is what originally created these roads,
the plat for the Atlantic Highlands. In 2006 an ordinance was passed, Ordinance
2006-109, that closed the road. (Pointing to the map) You can see these roads in
gray were all identified as roads that would be closed under that ordinance.
Once this ordinance went through, what we ended up with today is something
that looks like this.

Cocoanut road, comes off of Aflantic Boulevard and stops right here. This
property (1670 Cocoanut Road) is in the middle of a property that is owned by a
company that will ultimately develop an apartment complex, and this property
(1747 Cocoanut Road) can only be accessed from a dirt road that is located on
a Right of Way for Evergreen Drive.

(Referring to a site plan for the proposed apartment complex). Ultimately, this is
what it would lock like. We have Cypress Drive up here an ultimately this
property at 1670 (Cocoanut Road) will access from the Cypress Drive. This
property (1747 Cocoanut Road) will continue to maintain its access from the
Right of Way that is identified as Evergreen Drive.

(Pointing to an Aerial) Currently there is no access from Cypress Drive to this
location {1670 Cocoanut Drive), that is just a future plan one day, that is where it
will access from. But today, they access from San Pablo Road South, clearly the
driveway extends back from that location.

The 1747 (Cocoanut Road), once again, their access is coming from San Pablo
Road South on this dirt road that was platted as Evergreen Drive. In addition to
the 1747 accessing from this location there is another property addressed at
13599 Evergreen Drive.

Because both of these properties are coming off of Evergreen Drive and
pecause this property (13599 Evergreen Drive) was already addressed off of
Evergreen Drive, the original decision of the Committee was to change the
Cocoanut Road address in this location to an Evergreen Drive address.

However, we sent the letters out and the property owners contacted us,
identified that there had been delays at this property using an Evergreen Drive
address and identified that they did not believe an Evergreen Drive address
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would be an improvement on what they currently have. The reasoning is that,
although this is all platted as Evergreen Drive, there is no connection, there is
nothing here that is built as a road that would connect this portion of Evergreen
Drive to a constructed portion of Evergreen Drive, which is accessing from this
Riverview Drive in the Atlantic Highlands subdivision.

(Pointing fo the constructed poertion of the roadway) This Evergreen Drive is the
one that is known to most people as Evergreen Drive, [pointing to the dirt road)
this is not known as Evergreen Drive to anybody.

So the fear is, giving these individuals an Evergreen Drive address, anybody
hearing an Evergreen Drive address in this location is going tco make the
assumption that it is in this location, and because there is no way to get from
here to here, an Evergreen Drive address would be detrimental.

Jeff Smith - | remember when a developer came out and started buying all of
this up and they were going to build condos or something.

Ellen Fales - Right, this location here is Seagrass Apartments.

Jeff Smith - When they do that are they planning on eventuadlly opening that
back up through theree.

Ellen Fales - No, there is no access from the apartment complex from this
location.

Jeff Smith - | know there is not now, but | was wondering when and if the
economy ever improves do they ever have intentions of coming back through
with the Evergreenc.

Ellen Fales — We could not find anything in the PUD that identified that they
weould be constructing that road and there is no access to the apartment
complex from that road. What you see here is the 1747 and this is the 13599,
they are kind of cutouts from the apartment complex, but there’'s no activity
coming between Evergreen Crive and this location.

Jeff Smith — Okay

Mark Shelton - Do you want to handle these one at a time as they are
numbered?.

Ellen Fales - We can do that. | don't know if you want me to make
recommendationse.

Mark Shelton - Well, before that, we have a speaker on the issue. Officer Miller
wants to speak on this one.
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Officer Miller - | can address them one at a time or | can give you everything
that we found out at the same time.

Mark Shelton - All at the same time.

Officer Miller - If we could go back to the map. Just to be clear you are saying
this is not a City Street, this is a private driveway. Is that righte.

Ellen Fales - It is a privately constructed road or drive that is sitting on a public
right of way. So the City does not maintain the road, but it is on public Right of
Way.

Officer Miller - This house right here, the 1747 Cocoanut, has a for sale sign in the
front of it. So that is in the process of being sold. | would agree with the original
intention of the Board that if this is going to be shut off at some point in the future
because of the apartment complex then if it that is tfreated like a kind of
driveway, then just give it South San Pablo address or an Evergreen Road
address, whichever you go with, but definitely not a Cocoanut Road address
because that is nowhere near this house.

Leslie Rosenfeld — But Evergreen is not there.

Officer Miller - Then | would say go with the San Pablo? He has got his address
you have got a picture of his mailbox that shows how to get there. Referring to
the picture of the mailbox that has both 1747 and 13599 on it. This is very
confusing. [If | was driving down San Pablo Road looking for something | would
be thrown off by that. | would say if you are going to correct this one, then you
can't correct that one without also addressing this one.

David Quintanilla - Also at that location where those two are, | remember |ast
meeting you mentioning that there was a fatality because they couldn't find the
people there. | don't know which one it was, but to try to prevent that from ever
happening again this is a good time to fix that once and for all.

Officer Miller - [Referring to a map showing the property at address of 1670
Cocoanut) This one is not at Cocoanut and | was unclear how they are
accessing it now. So they are actually accessing it from this. Is this a city street or
is this a private driveway?.

Ellen Fales - It is a private driveway. They have permission from the apartment
complex, or the apartment complex recognizes their access through the private

property.

Officer Miller - So there is no access to this property from this road Cypress Drive
or any of these other roads back up in here.
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Ellen Fales - Not at this time. There are plans for it though.

Officer Miller - Well again, then the logic follows if there is no way to access it
from Cocoanut or Cypress or any other road then | would say it is a private
driveway, and just like the other people, this should be a South San Pablo
address with a mail box or something indicating that that is how you get to that
house.

Howard Seltzer - But if the apartments are ever constructed ...

Officer Miller — Then you are saying once the apartment complex is built they will
access it from Cypress. Then if that were the case then forward thinking would
dictate that that should be a Cypress Road address. If the apartment complex is
a sure deal and you are sure that that is going to be built.

Jeff Smith - It will be if the economy ever turns around.

Officer Miller — But see the issue with changing it right now to a Cypress is that
presently it is not Cypress. You are probably looking at a future meeting where
you are having to change it again if you make it a San Pablo right now, which is
what it actually is, then when the complex is finally built, all this construction
occurs, that driveway is eliminated, then you are probably going to have to
readdress it.

Pat Welte - Since we have had the conversation about these private driveways,
is there anything stopping them from creating an easement to Cypress right
now?. | mean is there a ditch there is there any reason they ....

Jeff Smith — They may not be able to afford to clear through the trees, and not
only that, to clear through there what you would run into is your looking at tree
tops up here if any of those are sitting on commercial/multi family property falls
under the City's tree ordinance, determined as a protected tree, then he has
got to do tree mitigation to cut them down.

Ellen Fales — One thing that | did want to mention is that | did speak with Ms.
Putham vyesterday and she idenftified that this particular location is rental
property and she did not feel that anyone was permanently there, it changes
fairly often. So it may not be as big of a deal to come in and change the address
twice if that is the case.

Jeff Smith — Well another thing is if you go back to the planned development, in
their plans they say, we are going to make the access there, they also may, at
the time of development decide it costs to much to cut through that and we've
got this right here so we are just going to let them come through our driveway.
So it seems like the logical thing right now would be to address these off of San
Pablo and then if this ever gets done, address that then.
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Mark Shelton — Which is alternative number one.

Susan lively - | spoke with District Chief David Rounds, who works at Station 58 in
that area and asked him to take a look at it all, and his opinion was that the 1747
and the 13599 need to be addressed off of the Evergreen, and in our CAD
system we have high/low intersections. That would mean that one intersection
would be San Pablo Road South and the other would be dead end
differentiating this from the Riverview, there would be no issue. He also
mentioned that the 1670 currently should be addressed from the San Pablo Road
South.

Lori Hines — Even though Evergreen Road goes all the way through to Atlantic on
one end but stops in the middle of it, it is all just basically woods, and starts again
here and comes out on San Pablo that doesn’'t mean that that would not be
confusing?.

Susan Lively - That does not affect us when they get the address, if they have
got 13599 Evergreen as the address, they look at the cross streets and if one cross
street is San Pablo Road South and the other is a dead end, they know that
access is obviously San Pablo Road South and that is how they will go.

Ellen Fales - How does the responder see thate.

Susan Lively = It is on a print out. They get the print out at the station or it comes
across a mobile dispatch terminal. Every call has a high/low with a numerical
address, so they look at their cross streets on how to access.

Pat Welte — Will police and fire see the same thing?.

Officer Miller - Police don't have the map that is available to Fire. Is there a
street sign on San Pablo Road telling people that this is Evergreen Drive and that
you can access ite.

Ellen Fales - When the Committee originally made the decision, we asked that
the street sign be posted. One of the outcomes of that, so far, has been however
that a lot of people are trying to get from this location on Evergreen Drive over to
the other location. The resident's in this location identify that a lot of people
come in here thinking that they can get from this Evergreen Drive to the other
one and they get down to the end and have to turn around in their yards.

Jeff Smith - |t should say dead end on it.

Officer Miller - It is just one of those broken up road situations like | talked about
at the interstate. The only people who are going to know it are the people that
live there or that are very familiar with that neighborhood. A stranger coming in
from out of town or responding to an emergency that is not familiar with it, they
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are going to turn down there and coeme to the dead end and then have to go
back. Like Alden Road was for many years until they finally opened all of the
road.

Jeff Smith — Can | ask a question just for clarification purposes. Isn't one of the
things on the Committee to do away with duplicate street names and if that
doesn’t go all the way through, if it stops there in a large section, wouldn't that
make this a duplicate Evergreen Avenue.2.

Ellen Fales - | think, one of the recommendations that we have is, because there
is this wetland here, and it would require some mitigation to build a road through
there, one of our recommendations is to close that piece of Evergreen Drive and
then come in and ask the property owners to rename this portion so that they
have o unique name, something different. It wouldn't be confused with this
Evergreen but would clearly identify exactly what road they are coming off of.
Because there is a right of way there that could potentially be an option.

One of the questions that | have, we have an ordinance right now that says
when two or more properties are coming off of a roadway the roadway must be
named and the properties addressed off of the roadway. Does the Committee
have the authority to say, well, in this particular case it really seems like the San
Pablo Road address is the way to go?. Can the Committee say, based off of
evidence that we readlly feel that San Pablo Road is the better address for this
location?. Can the Committee supersede what is stated in the Ordinance®.

Cherry Shaw - The ordinance needs to be followed.
Jeff Smith — Does the Ordinance say two or more or does it say more than two?2,

Cherry Shaw - Two or more. You definitely have to follow the ordinance, City
Council can wave portions of the ordinance but this body cannot do that.

Ellen Fales - One thing that [ wanted to point out is that, the apartment complex
owns this portion of the property where that segment is not constructed. To the
south the City of Jacksonville owns this property. This residential neighborhood
owns this portion of the property and this is owned by the state of Florida. | don't
know that there would be a big opposition to coming in and closing this. It might
be worth at least a try.

Cherry Shaw - That would take City Council to be able to close it, but we have
done it before.

Pat Welte - Is there a street there now or would the closing of it just be
paperwork,
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Ellen Fales - It would just be paper work. It is sort of a labor intensive solution but
it eliminates any confusion between the Evergreens, it allows us to follow our own
ordinance, and | would just ask the Officers if that would be a good solution to
give it a separate name.

Officer Miller — | would have no objection of that, | mean the CAD would be
updated and the maps would all be updated and it wouldn't be an issue, | think
that the only stumbling blocks that you might have would be the getting used fo
it phase for the people like the Fire Captain for that area and the Officers that
are very familiar with it would have to learn that new street, but we have to learn
new things every day.

Susan Lively - | can tell you in thirteen years we have not even responded to the
1747 Cocoanut, they don't even know about it. They have only learned about it
in the last couple of weeks.

Mark Shelton - Does anyone have any more questions for the Officer or for Ellen
or staffe. (Seeing none) Okay, | am open to any motions here.

Leslie Rosenfeld — | move that we address 1670 Cocoanut Road to San Pablo
Road South, Alternative Number One and Alternative Four closes the section of
Evergreen Drive that is not constructed and rename the portion of Evergreen
Drive in which the residences at 1747 Cocoanut Road and 13599 Evergreen Drive
receive access.

David Quintanilla — | second that, | am in agreement with that.

Mark Shelton — Ckay, we have a motion on the floor for Alternative Number One
and Alternative Number 4. This is readdressing 1670 Cocoanut Road to San Pablo
Road South and Number 4 is .......

Ellen Fales — Number 4 is from the background report, we kind of changed it a
little bit when we did the power point so | just want to clarify that we divided the
solutions between the two separate issues on our power point presentation so on
the power point presentation it is option number 2 for the 1747,

Mark Shelton - There is a motion and a second, any questions. All in favor please
say aye. (Response} Opposed?.

The motion passed unanimously.

Mark Shelton - Thank you very much that was a tough one, but we got it passed.
Okay let's move on here because we are running out of time. We are on to 5361
Grey Oaks Lane.
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Where Florida Begins.

March 15, 2012

MILLER WILLIAM R ESTATE
C/O WAYNE A MILLER
5776 DICKSON RD
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32211

RE: Notification of 11 Emergency Addressing Advisory Commiltee
Meeting

Dear Owner/Resident,

The City of Jacksonville Planning and Development Department’s
Addressing Section has been working with the 911 Emergency Addressing
Advisory Commitiee {211 Commitiee) to comrect addresses in your arec
that are no longer valid due to the development of the new Seagrass
Apartments. The construction and extension of Cypress Drive will now
provide a connection to Cocoanut Road at the intersection of Chemy
Avenue. A map showing the future connection of these roadways is
enclosed for your information.

We are bringing this issue to the 911 Committee to determine if it is
appropriate to maintain two street names at this location since the
connection of Cypress Drive and Cocoanut Road will cause these streefts
to function as a single roadway. This issue is of particular concern because
the existing address ranges along these roadways do not match and the
address numbers on each roadway increase moving in opposite
directions.

This lefter is being sent to inform you that the 911 Committee will be

discussing this issue during their next meeting scheduled to be held at

10:00 a.m. on April 4, 2012. The 911 Committee will be considering multiple

options for correcting this issue and it is possible that a decisicn made by
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT
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the 911 Committee may impact your address. Therefore, you are being
invited to attend this meeting and participate in this discussion.

The meeting location is as follows:

911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee Meeting
214 North Hogan Street (Ed Ball Building)
First Floor Training Room, Room 110

The 911 Committee is composed of one representative from the following
agencies: Planning and Development Department, the 911 Coordinators
Office, the Jacksonville Sheriff's Office, the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue
Department, the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Communications, JEA, the
Building Inspection Division, the Municipal Code and Compliance Division,
the Property Appraisers Office, Information Technologies Department, and
the United States Postal Service. The purpose of the Committee is to
identify and correct addressing and street naming deficiencies within the
City of Jacksonville in order to assist and promote efficiency in emergency
response system.

If you have any questions or if you are in need of any additional
information please feel free to contact me by phone at 255-8345 or by e-
mail at hseltzer@coj.net.

Sincerely,

Mo&agy

Howard Seltzer
City Planner Il
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March 15, 2012

ARLINGTON MEDICAL PLAZA LTD
6484 FORT CAROLINE RD
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32277-2042

RE: Notification of 911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee
Meeting

Dear Owner/Resident,

The City of Jacksonville Planning and Development Department’s
Addressing Section has been working with the 911 Emergency Addressing
Advisory Committee (911 Committee) to correct addresses in your area
that are no longer valid due to the development of the new Seagrass
Apartments. The construction and extension of Cypress Drive will now
provide a connection to Cocoanut Road at the intersection of Cherry
Avenue. A map showing the future connection of these roadways is
enclosed for your information.

We are bringing this issue to the 911 Committee to determine if it is
appropriate to maintain two street names at this location since the
connection of Cypress Drive and Cocoanut Road will cause these streets
fo function as a single roadway. This issue is of particular concern because
the existing address ranges along these roadways do not match and the
address numbers on each roadway increase moving in opposite
directions.

This letter is being sent to inform you that the 911 Committee will be
discussing this issue during their next meeting scheduled to be held at
10:00 a.m. on April 4, 2012. The 911 Committee will be considering multiple
options for correcting this issue and it is possible that a decision made by
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the 211 Committee may impact your address. Therefore, you are being
invited to attend this meeting and participate in this discussion.

The meeting location is as follows:

911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee Meeting
214 North Hogan Street (Ed Ball Building)
First Floor Training Room, Room 110

The 211 Committee is composed of one representative from the following
agencies: Planning and Development Department, the 911 Coordinators
Office, the Jacksonville Sheriff's Office, the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue
Department, the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Communications, JEA, the
Building Inspection Division, the Municipal Code and Compliance Division.
the Property Appraisers Office, Information Technelogies Department, and
the United States Postal Service. The purpose of the Committee is to
identify and correct addressing and street naming deficiencies within the
City of Jackscnville in order to assist and promote efficiency in emergency
response system.

If you have any questions or if you are in need of any additional
information please feel free to contact me by phone at 255-8345 or by e-
mail at hseltzer@coj.net.

Sincerely,

%wo&e?,

Howard Selizer
City Planner |l
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Where Florida Begins.

March 15, 2012

RESIDENT
13569 CYPRESS DR
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32224

RE: Notification of 911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee
Meeting

Dear Owner/Resident,

The City of Jacksonville Planning and Development Department's
Addressing Section has been working with the 911 Emergency Addressing
Advisory Committee {211 Committee) to correct addresses in your area
that are no longer valid due to the development of the new Seagrass
Apartments. The construction and extension of Cypress Drive will how
provide a connection to Cocoanut Road at the intersection of Cherry
Avenue. A map showing the future connection of these roadways is
enclosed for your information.

We are bringing this issue to the 911 Committee to determine if it is
appropriate to maintain two street names at this location since the
connection of Cypress Drive and Cocoanut Road will cause these streets
to function as a single roadway. This issue s of particular concern because
the existing address ranges along these roadways do not match and the
address numbers on each roadway increase moving in opposite
directions.

This letter is being sent to inform you that the 911 Committee will be
discussing this issue during their next meeting scheduled to be held at
10:00 a.m. on April 4, 2012. The 911 Committee will be considering multiple
options for correcting this issue and it is possible that a decision made by
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the 911 Committee may impact your address. Therefore, you are being
invited to attend this meeting and participate in this discussion.

The meeting location is as follows:

911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee Meeting
214 North Hogan Street (Ed Ball Building)
First Floor Training Room, Room 110

The 211 Commitiee is composed of one representative from the following
agencies: Planning and Development Department, the 211 Coordinators
Office, the Jacksonville Sheriff's Office, the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue
Department, the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Communications, JEA, the
Building Inspection Division, the Municipal Code and Compliance Division,
the Property Appraisers Office, Information Technologies Department, and
the United States Postal Service. The purpose of the Committee is to
identify and correct addressing and street naming deficiencies within the
City of Jacksonville in order to assist and promote efficiency in emergency
response system,

If you have any questions or if you are in need of any additional
information plecase feel free to contact me by phone at 255-8345 or by e-
mail at hseltzer@coj.net.

Sincerely,

Howard Selfzer
City Planner i
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March 15, 2012

RESIDENT
13573 CYPRESS DR
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32224

RE: Nofification of 911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee
Meeting

Dear Owner/Resident,

The City of Jacksonville Planning and Development Department's
Addressing Section has been working with the 911 Emergency Addressing
Advisory Committee {211 Committee) to correct addresses in your area
that are no longer valid due to the development of the new Seagrass
Apartments. The construction and extension of Cypress Drive will now
provide a connection to Cocoanut Road at the intersection of Cherry
Avenue. A map showing the future connection of these roadways is
enclosed for your information.

We are bringing this issue to the 911 Committee o determine if it is
appropriate to maintain two street names at this location since the
connection of Cypress Drive and Cocoanut Road will cause these streets
to function as a single roadway. This issue is of particular concern because
the existing address ranges along these roadways do not match and the
address numbers on each roadway increase moving in opposite
directions.

This letter is being sent to inform you that the 911 Committee will be
discussing this issue during their next meeting scheduled to be held at
10:00 a.m. on April 4, 2012. The 911 Commitiee will be considering multiple
options for correcting this issue and it is possible that a decision made by
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the 911 Committee may impact your address. Therefore, you are being
invited to attend this meeting and participate in this discussion.

The meeting location is as follows:

911 Emergency Addressing Advisory Committee Meeting
214 North Hogan Street (Ed Ball Building)
First Floor Training Room, Room 110

The 211 Committee is composed of one representative from the following
agencies: Planning and Development Department, the 911 Coordinators
Office, the Jacksonville Sheriff's Office, the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue
Department, the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Communications, JEA, the
Building Inspection Division, the Municipal Code and Compliance Division,
the Property Appraisers Office, Information Technologies Department, and
the United States Postal Service. The purpose of the Committee is to
identify and correct addressing and street naming deficiencies within the
City of Jacksonville in order to assist and promote efficiency in emergency
response system.

If you have any questions or if you are in need of any additional
information please feel free to contact me by phone at 255-8345 or by e-
mail at hseltzer@coj.net.

Sincerely,

Réern-Oolits..

Howard Seltzer
City Planner li
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911 EMERGENCY ADDRESSING ADVISORY COMMITTEE
MEETING
April 4, 2012

I. CALLTO ORDER @ 10:05A.M.

Mark Shelton Chairman- called meeting to order.

MEMBERS PRESENT

Mark Shelton .. ... ... ... ... Planning and Development
Leslie Rosenfeld .. ... ... ... US Postal Service

Holly Graf ............ ... PAO

Susan Lively ... ... ... ... ... JFRD

Elizabeth Henderson ... .. JFRD

Jeffery Smith .. ... ... ... ... Building Code Enforcement
John Buckley . ... ... ... ... Property Safety/MCC
David Quintanilla .. ... ... ITD/GIS

PatwWelte ............... 9211 Coordinator's Cffice
Vickie Diaz ............ ... JSO

STAFF PRESENT

Mark Shelton ... ... ... ... ... Planning and Development
Ellen Fales ... ... ... ... ... ... Planning and Develcpment
Howard Seltzer ... ... ...... Planning and Development

OFFICE OF GENERAL COUNSEL

Kristina Nelson... ... ... .... OGC/ Office of General Counsel

Guest

Gerri Gurbuz
Wayne Witt
Ed Manson
Lerocy Todman

IL OPEN FLOOR

Mark Shelton- Good morning everyone, let's go ahead and get started.
My name is Mark Shelton and | am the Chairman of this Committee and
with us today are representatives of Planning and Develcpment, 911
Coordinator's Office, Jacksonville Fire and Rescue, Building Inspection,
Property Appraiser's Office, Information Technology and US Postal Service.
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| would like to remind everyone that staff must take minutes of this
meeting therefore it would be greatly appreciated if you speak one
person at a time. Finally because of the time constraints | would like to limit
all public speakers to 3 minutes. Please feel free to speak when
recognized but only give us information that has not already been
discussed.

Let's start with old business and begin with 1670 Cocoanut Road and
Cypress Drive.

1670 Cocoanut Road and Cypress Drive

Howard Seltzer - The Committee made a decision during a prior meeting
to change 1670 Cocoanut Road to an address off of San Pablo Road
South to reflect the parcels current access. At the time that we brought
this issue before the Committee we were aware of a new apartment
complex to be built, which is Seagrass Apartments, but we did not have a
timeframe for the development. We now know that the construction for
the apartment is under way and Cypress Drive is to be improved while the
apartment complex is being built.

We are bringing this back to the Committee to rescind the decision to
change the parcel to a San Pablo Road South address to a Cypress Drive
address. But we also want to show something else that is going on. When
Cypress Drive is completed it is going to connect to Cocoanut Road at
Cherry Avenue and it is going to be one continuous road. The name is
going to change from Cypress Drive to Cocoanut Road and not only is
the road name going to change but both roads have different address
ranges, Cypress has a 13500 - 13699 (range) and Cocoanut has a 1600
range and the addresses are increasing towards each other. We want to
bring that to the Committees attention before the Committee votes to
change this parcel to a Cypress Drive address.

Those are the three things that are going on and but we there is no really
applicable policy for this, this is something that is unique. We do have
policy for new street construction. On new roads we do not want
changing names at the middle of the road, but this is an existing street so
there is nothing that is for an existing road.

We do have three scenarios that we want to bring to the Committee to
consider before voting to change the parcel to a Cypress Drive address.

One of them is to keep Cypress Drive and Cocoanut Road as it now exists
and readdress 1670 Cocoanut Road to a Cypress Drive address in the
13500 range. The advantage is that only two addresses will have to
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change, 1670 and 1661 Cocoanut Road and the disadvantage is, as a
mentioned before, the road will change names at Cherry Avenue and
you have to different address ranges flowing in different directions.

Mr. Seltzer showed a map of what this scenario would look like and
continued his presentation.

If the Committee votes to change this (the address of 1670 Coconut
Road) to Cypress then this is what the address would be and we also want
to bring this parcel (addressed at 1661 Cocoanut) before the Committee
because this parcel fronts Cypress Drive also. So that is the first alternative.

The second alternative we want the Committee to consider is to change
the entire length of road to Cocoanut Road and readdress the 1670
Cocoanut road and the Cypress Drive addresses to an address in the 1700
range. The advantages, the road would keep the same name throughout
its length, the road would have the same address range and would fiow
in the same direction. Disadvantages, four addresses would have to
change including the 1670 Cocoanut.

Mr. Seltzer showed a map of what this scenario would look like and
continued his presentation.

The third scenario is to change the entire of length of the road to Cypress
Drive and readdress the 1670 Cocoanut Road to a Cypress Drive address
in the 13500 range and then readdress the nine Cocoanut Road address
to a Cypress Drive address in the 13600 range. The advantage, the road
would keep the same name throughout its length, the road would have
the same address range and would flow in the same direction. But, the
disadvantage is that ten addresses would have to change instead of the
four as in the other alternative.

Mr. Seltzer showed a map of what this scenario would look like and
continued his presentation.

We are asking the Committee to do two things, to reconsider the first
decision changing this parcel to a San Pablo Road South address to a
Cypress Drive. Or if the Committee does see a problem, then these are
our alternatives.

Jeff Smith — (Pointing to the map) These three mobile homes right here, are
they currently occupied?.

Howard Seltzer - Yes, we found four of them, but only three of them had
active meters. When we did a field visit the fourth one, that had a vacant
meter, looked abandoned.
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Jeff Smith — Did you check JEA to see if those meters were turned on in the
name of the property owner or are they leasing that property?.

Howard Selizer - It wasn't under the owner's name.

Ellen Fales - | think that we first just want the Committee to consider
whether or not it is a problem, we are not certain if it is a problem to have
the two separate names on the road or if it a problem to have addresses
increasing in opposite directions with different ranges. | think that's
probably the first question that we need to determine.

Mark Shelton — We have got three things for today. Number one if this is
an issue we need to correct today through this Committee, we need to
vote to rescind the vote for the other two parcels when we made that

decision.

Ellen Fales - It was during the November 30 911 Committee Meeting that
the decision was made.

Mark Shelton — So that is the first thing to do is to agree to bring that back,
to rescind that vote.

Leslie Rosenfeld - Do we need to make a motion.
Mark Shelton - If we feel that it is gppropriate 1o make that decision.
Leslie Rosenfeld - | move that we reconsider the San Pablo address.

Pat Welte - I'll second that.

Mark Shelton — Ali in favor of rescinding the vote for these two parcels
only, remember there is another parcel to the south, so we are only talking
about these two parcels, all in favor of rescinding that vote please say
aye.

The Committee voted unanimously to rescind the original vote.

Mark Shelton — Okay, that vote has been rescinded for those two parcels
only and now we are on to whether we are going to rename the road
and reassign addresses.

Leslie Rosenfeld - | have a question on Cypress Drive. They are accessing
off of Cypress Drive now but, it's an unimproved road, right?.
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Ellen Fales - The address of 1670 will be accessing from Cypress Drive.
They are in the process now of doing site clearing and constructing the
road alignment that you see there. That is what it is going to look like.

Leslie Rosenfeld — Okay, those mobile homes, the people who are there
are accessing on Cypress Drive now?.

Ellen Fales — Yes, and there is a street sign that says Cypress Drive now.

Howard Seltzer - We drove on it, it is just a dirt road, it's very grassy and
rocky.

Leslie Rosenfeld - If | recall when we first started out, because there is that
other Cocoanut address that is further south, wasn't it the plan at some
point for it to go all the way through.?

Ellen Fales - (Referring to the map) This particular diagram shows the
roads that were closed as a result of that apartment complex coming in.
So the property at 1670 at the top no longer fronts on Cocoanut Road
because that was closed, and the property to the south, 1747 also no
longer fronts on Cocoanut Road and both have a Cocoanut Road
address. So they are both addressed off of a road that does not exist at
this fime. The thinking was that we need to get them assigned to a road
that would actually come up in the computer aided dispatch system.

The original decision was to address them off of San Pablo because that is
where their access was, but now the plan is for this property to ultimately
access from Cypress Drive.

Susan lively - But can you now access to it.
Ellen Fales — They are constructing the road right now.

Howard Seltzer — The project manager said that it is going to be done at
the same time as the site clearing and we know that they have pulled
permits for site clearing. '

Ellen Fales - | think what we would try to do is time it in such a way that we
change the address at about the same time that the roadway is
completed.

Mark Shelton - If o may real quickly, can we go ahead and hear from our
one speaker today and then we will continue with questions inside the
Committee so lets go to the public portion real quick. Are you a resident.

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT
214 N. Hogan Street, Suite 2100  Jacksonville, FL 32202 Phone: 904.255.8310 Fax: 904.255.8311 WWW.CO0j.net

Exhibit 3
Page 5 of 7
Page 6

Gerri Gurbuz — No, | appreciate you giving me the time. | own property on
Cocoanut Road and before | came to the meeting | drove over to San
Pablo and | turned off San Pablo on to Cypress and you can only go in a
few feet and then there is nothing. Then | went around on to Atlantic and
came in on Cocoanut and then swung around and of course that dead
ends so | sat there thinking, what is Cypress Drive all about and why.

Frankly it doesn't matter to me one way or another. | am on Cocoanut
and as long as we keep that address, simply because what all has to go
on with grandfathering and changing addresses, it just doesn't make
sense and there is much more impact if you change Cocoanut. But
Cypress just does not really exist now so it looks to me like you have got an
open opportunity if you so desire to just keep Cocoanut going right
through.

Pat Welte — Question, the bottom pie shaped piece down there, does it
have an easement or an access or is going to have a driveway tfo
whatever this new road becomesz?.

Howard Seltzer - Yes, right now it is vacant.

Pat Welte - It will be a driveway or an easement, how official is that
accesse.

Howard Seltzer - (pointing to the site plan for the apartment complex)
Right, this is what the apartment complex is going to build for them.

Pat Welte - | would lean towards naming the whole thing Cocoanut since
Cypress is a street name that nobody knows, nobody has got it tattooed
any place important at this point. | would stick with Cocoanut.

Mark Shelton — Okay, if we vote to rename this Cocoanut, that has got to
go before City Council doesn't ite.

Ellen Fales — Yes, we will have to do an official street name change to
change the name of the road.

Pat Welte — From Cypress to Cocoanute.

Mark Shelton — And then if we do that, Ellen's group will have to come
back and fix the ranges and then we will have to reassign four address. So
it is a combination, a domino effect, of three things here.

Pat Welte - Have we had conversations with the apartment complex,
does the name Cypress mean anything to them?. Is that part, the theme
of their complexze.
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Ellen Fales - It is the Seagrass apartments. That would probably come out
as part of the street name change process. The property owners on either
side of the road would be notified that we will be changing the name of
the road. We will probably be contacting them in advance to let them
know why we are trying to do this. There will be two public hearing for the
street name change.

Pat Welte - If | were the person building this complex | would be doing
signage and brochures and things like that so we would want to catch it
before they invest any money in the name Cypress. Cypress is pretty
generic so | am going to make an assumption that it is probably not ....

Howard Seltzer - The apartment complex is going to be addressed off of
Pablo Road South so they won't be affected.

Mark Shelton — Cypress was there before the apartments even bought the
property.

Leslie Rosenfeld — | move that we name it all Cocoanut and have it all fall
in sequence with Cocoanut Road and go through the name change
process.

Pat Welte- I'll second that.

Mark Shelton — Okay, | believe that was alternative number 2.

Leslie Rosenfeld — That was the preferred alternative.

Mark Shelton - Okay, all in favor of the preferred solution number 2, to
change to Cocoanut, fix the sequence and reassign four addresses.

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the preferred solution.
Mark Shelton — Okay, the motion passes.

Alderman Road

Mark Shelton — On to item number two, we are going to take one more
out of order here. That is going to be Alderman Road. We have someone
here from Alderman Road so we want to try to get to this one before we
get to Lannie.

Howard Seltzer — This issue came to light when a citizen called the
Addressing Section identifying that a delay occurred during at a traffic
accident at the vicinity of Alderman Road and Arlington Road North. The
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THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay. Let's move on to
New Business, proposed street name change for
Cypress Drive.

MR. McEACHIN: It's pretty
straightforward.

This is a street that's located right
off -- near the intersection of Atlantic
Boulevard and San Pablo Road and apparently two
sections that are coming together. One is
called Cypress Drive. The other one is called
Cocoanut Road --

MS. MARTINAGE: <Cocoanut (pronouncing).

MR. McEACHIN: Cocoanut Road, whatever.

Anyway, they want to change that to the
entire thing being Cypress Drive so they will
have a uniform street name for the entire
stretch of that roadway and a uniform -- and a
consistent numbering system, and our charge is
to see if the name of this road has any
historic significance as it relates to the
community.

MR. MOORE: Are there any homeowners that
are opposed to this?

MR. McEACHIN: I think we've only got four

homeowners that are actually impacted, I
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believe.

I'm not sure if there's any opposition or
not. We're just looking at it strictly from
the perspective of the significance of the name
of the street or how it relates to the area or
something along that line.

MR. MOORE: Is a cocoanut something
different than a coconut?

MS. MARTINAGE: No. They simply --
someone did not know how to spell coconut.

MR. McEACHIN: I did verify the addressing
system, and that is the correct spelling of
that street.

MS. MARTINAGE: And Jacksonville is not
the only city that has that street name.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: I think that's great.

Okay. Well, I'm sad to see it go,
honestly, but if it's an improvement to the --

MS. MANSFIELD: Well, is its present
street name Cypress Drive or proposed street
name Cocoanut Road?

MS. MARTINAGE: Uh-~huh.

MR. McEACHIN: I think I might have --

MS. MANSFIELD: So we're adding the

Cocoanut?
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MR. McEACHIN: 1I'm sorry.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Or the other way.

MR. McEACHIN: I reversed what I -- I
reversed what's actually happening. Cypress
Drive is going to be Cocoanut Road.

MS. MARTINAGE: We have Cocoanut Drive
down here (indicating) and here's Cocoanut Road
where it connects to Cypress Drive.

MR. McEACHIN: It's all a single road.

MR. MOORE: It's just continuing?

MR. McEACHIN: Yeah, it's Jjust continuing.

MR. TEAL: Why don't they just change
Cocoanut Drive to Cocoanut Road and leave
Cypress Drive alone?

MR. McEACHIN: I do not know.

MS. MANSFIELD: I thought there was an
ordinance that you couldn't do that anymore
with Cocoanut Drive and Cocoanut Road.

MR. ALLMAND: Do we need a motion for
this?

MR. McEACHIN: Yes, you do.

MR. ALLMAND: All right. I'll make one.

I move that we approve this proposed
street name change to Cypress Drive.

MS. MARTINAGE: From Cypress Drive.
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MS. MANSFIELD: From.

MR. ALLMAND: Oh, from Cypress Drive to
Cocoanut Road.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: I thought -- it's the
other way around, isn't it?

MR. McEACHIN: No.

(Simultaneous speaking.)

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay.

MR. MOORE: They want to make the whole
thing Cocoanut.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: All right.

MR. ALLMAND: That's my motion.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Is there a second?

MR. CASE: Second.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: I have a motion and a
second.

All in favor, say aye.

COMMISSION MEMBERS: Aye.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Opposed.

COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.)

THE CHAIRWOMAN: None. Then we support
the renaming of Cypress Drive.

MS. MANSFIELD: I don't know that -- we
agree that it's not historic, but I don't know

that we agree with the name.
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